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Employer Preparation for COVID-19 

Gallagher 

As employers prepare for the potential impact of the global spread of the coronavirus 
(COVID-19), it will be important that they consider not only how their employees are 
impacted, but also how they can be supported by their employee benefits during this 
time of uncertainty. Below, we outline some important considerations as your 
organization tackles this worldwide phenomenon.  

Global Impact 

On March 11, 2020, the World Health Organization (WHO) declared COVID-19 to be a 
pandemic. Here in the U.S., with the number of states reporting cases growing daily, the 
CDC has provided guidance to help employers respond to COVID-19. The CDC 
reminds employers to respond with flexibility to varying levels of severity and to be 
prepared to refine their business response plans as needed.  

Employee Benefits 

In addition, the WHO and the CDC encourage employers to proactively educate 
employees on precautionary steps while working to strategically plan for business 
continuity and protect employees. An important message for employers to communicate 
is that, outside of healthcare workers, the risk of contracting COVID-19 remains low. 
Employers may also wish to communicate steps to proactively counter the spread of 
COVID-19, such as: 

 disinfecting workspaces and common areas frequently 
 promoting hand washing and personal hygiene 
 encouraging trusted education and avoiding misinformation 
 encouraging the use of telework opportunities and flexible work hours 
 quarantining employees who may be showing flu-like symptoms 

The last suggestion may raise concerns under federal employment laws, such as the 
Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA); however, employers may nonetheless ask 
employees who display flu-like symptoms to go home. Specifically, ADA guidance 
provides that:  

The CDC states that employees who become ill with symptoms of 
influenza-like illness at work during a pandemic should leave the 
workplace. Advising such workers to go home is not a disability-related 
action if the illness is akin to seasonal influenza or the 2009 

https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/guidance-business-response.html?CDC_AA_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Fcoronavirus%2F2019-ncov%2Fspecific-groups%2Fguidance-business-response.html
https://www.eeoc.gov/facts/pandemic_flu.html
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spring/summer H1N1 virus. Additionally, the action would be permitted 
under the ADA if the illness were serious enough to pose a direct threat.  

Employers sponsoring health plans should also be mindful of privacy concerns under 
the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA). The Department of 
Health and Human Services (HHS) released a bulletin to remind covered entities and 
business associates that the HIPAA privacy requirements continue to apply during 
crises. HHS’ bulletin emphasizes that HIPAA does not preclude the use and disclosure 
of the minimum amount of protected health information (PHI) necessary to treat a 
patient (i.e., an employee or dependent), to protect the nation’s public health, or to 
prevent a serious and imminent threat to the health and safety of a person or the public. 
As employers are likely aware, HIPAA privacy rules contain limitations on a covered 
entity’s ability to release information from a health plan for employment purposes.  

When determining whether HIPAA applies, employers should be mindful of the source 
of the information about an employee’s or dependent’s infection. If the source of the 
information is from a claim under, diagnosis from, or some other connection to an 
employer-sponsored health plan, then the HIPAA privacy rules will apply, and the plan 
cannot release the information without authorization from the individual for employment-
related purposes. If an employer learns that an employee or an employee’s dependent 
has the virus from the employee or a supervisor in connection with sick leave, for 
example, then the employer should look to employment-related laws, such as the ADA 
or FMLA, on how to communicate with fellow employees. For example, you may wish to 
send employees home who worked closely with an infected employee for a period of at 
least 14 days (or longer if governmental authorities determine a longer period is 
merited), but you should not identify the employee by name due to privacy concerns.  

While employers are contemplating steps, as noted above, on how to address a 
localized outbreak, employers should also consider how their employee benefit 
programs may support employees due to the uncertainty surrounding the potential 
spread and impact of COVID-19. It will not surprise anyone that employees may feel 
additional concerns about their wellbeing, their family member’s wellbeing, their jobs, 
and more. Employees may worry about interacting with individuals who have recently 
been exposed, but remain asymptomatic, or may worry about how the scope and 
course of the virus spread may impact their ability to work if workplace or school 
closures occur. So, employers should consider how their existing benefits programs can 
support employees. For example, employers may wish to circulate contact information 
about their employee assistance program (EAP) benefits when providing general 
information on how to protect against contracting the virus. EAPs are generally resource 
programs that can help employees through stressful situations and events.  

https://list.nih.gov/cgi-bin/wa.exe?A2=ind2002&L=OCR-PRIVACY-LIST&P=69
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Additionally, employers may wish to consider how their telehealth benefits, if any, can 
assist with employees concerned about possible exposure to the virus. For example, if 
employees are self-quarantining, then access to telehealth services to confer with 
healthcare providers may be an appreciated benefit and helpful to reduce others to 
potential exposure.   

Insurer and Potential Health Plan Responses 

State insurance commissions have also responded. In New York, Governor Cuomo 
announced that New York health insurers must waive any cost sharing associated with 
COVID-19 testing. Under a directive issued by the Governor on March 2, the New York 
Department of Financial Services must issue an emergency regulation that will prohibit 
health insurers from imposing cost-sharing on in-network provider office, urgent care 
center, or emergency room visits when the purpose of a visit is to be tested for COVID-
19.  
 
Similarly, the Washington State Insurance Commissioner issued an order to health 
insurers in Washington stating that insurers must waive copays and deductibles for any 
consumer requiring testing for COVID-19. Insurers must permit a one-time early refill for 
prescription drugs, and insurers must suspend any prior authorization requirement for 
testing or treatment of COVID-19. In addition, if an insurer does not have a sufficient 
number of in-network providers to perform testing or provide treatment for COVID-19, it 
must allow covered individuals to be treated by another provider within a reasonable 
distance at no additional cost. California has also directed insurers to waive all health 
plan cost-sharing associated with COVID-19 testing, and other states are anticipated to 
follow. 
 
The Massachusetts Division of Insurance released a bulletin, which provides 
information about the Division of Insurance’s expectations regarding insurers’ 
appropriate coverage of testing and treatment for COVID-19. The Division expects 
Massachusetts insurers to take all necessary steps to enable their covered members to 
obtain medically necessary and appropriate testing and treatment that will help fight the 
spread of disease while, at the same time, preventing the cost of these health care 
services from being a barrier to care for state residents. 
 
It is likely that other states have, or will, issue directives similar to the ones issued by 
the States of New York and Washington or bulletins similar to the one issued by the 
Commonwealth of Massachusetts. Employers may want to check with their state 
insurance departments to determine what actions their state has taken, or expects to 
take, in the near future. 
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Insurers have also begun to respond. For example, American’s Health Insurance Plans 
(AHIP) – a national health insurance trade group – has recommended that its members 
cover diagnostic testing when ordered by a physician. It has also recommended that its 
members ease network, referral and prior authorization requirements, and/or waive 
patient cost sharing for treatment. Most large health insurers have confirmed that they 
will cover COVID-19 testing similar to a preventive benefit by waiving copays, 
deductibles, and coinsurance under their insured plans and are likely to offer to do the 
same for self-insured plans for whom they adjudicate medical claims. In addition, 
several insurers have webpages with additional information including FAQs that 
employers can share with employees. AHIP has a list of responses from member 
insurers (click here). 

Sick Leave 

In addition to benefit considerations, many employers have made announcements on 
paid sick leave. For example, Uber said it will offer drivers and delivery people 14 days 
of paid sick leave if they fall ill with COVID-19 or are placed in quarantine. Other 
employers may have employees eligible for state or local paid sick leave. For example, 
the California Department of Industrial Relations issued FAQs on paid sick leave and 
COVID-19, which affirm the use of leave under California paid sick leave laws. Although 
several states and cities around the country have passed laws mandating that 
employers provide workers with paid sick leave, there is no federal law requiring 
companies to provide paid sick leave, but employers should be mindful that unpaid 
leave under the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) is likely to be available. Given 
the patchwork nature of laws, all employers, irrespective of location, should evaluate 
which, if any employees, are entitle to mandated state or local sick leave or unpaid 
leave under FMLA.  

At the federal level, members of the U.S. House and Senate introduced legislation on 
March 6th that would require all employers to grant workers paid sick days in light of the 
spread of COVID-19. The bill would mandate all employers to let workers accrue seven 
days of paid sick leave and immediately provide 14 additional days when there is a 
public health emergency. 

Employer Coverage Action Items 

Employers may wish to contact their insurers to determine what actions their insurers 
are or will be taking. Insurance directives requiring coverage of COVID-19 testing will 
not apply to self-insured plans subject to ERISA. Employers should contact their 
insurers or Third Party Administrators to find out what options are available. Questions 
to ask could include:  
 
 Will COVID-19 preauthorization requirements be waived? 

https://www.ahip.org/health-insurance-providers-respond-to-coronavirus-covid-19/
https://www.dir.ca.gov/dlse/2019-Novel-Coronavirus.htm
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 What information do you have on coverage of COVID-19 testing and treatment that 
we can share with our employees? 

 What coverage and rules will apply to treatment if a covered individual tests positive 
for COVID-19?  

Additional Resources 

When determining how to respond, it will be important for employers to obtain practical 
information. Below are some links to useful resources.  

WHO, Q&A on Corona Viruses: https://www.who.int/news-room/q-a-detail/q-a-
coronaviruses  

WHO, Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) Advice for the Public: 
https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/advice-for-public 

CDC, Interim Guidance for Businesses and Employers to Plan and Respond to 
Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19): https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-
ncov/specific-groups/guidance-business-
response.html?CDC_AA_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Fcoronavirus%2F2
019-ncov%2Fguidance-business-response.html 

OSHA, Guidance on Preparing Workplaces for an Influenza Pandemic: 
https://www.osha.gov/Publications/influenza_pandemic.html 

EEOC, What You Should Know About the ADA, the Rehabilitation Act and the 
Coronavirus: 
https://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/newsroom/wysk/wysk_ada_rehabilitaion_act_coronaviru
s.cfm 

HHS, Bulletin: HIPAA Privacy and Novel Coronavirus: https://list.nih.gov/cgi-
bin/wa.exe?A2=ind2002&L=OCR-PRIVACY-LIST&P=69  

IRS, Notice 2020-15, High Deductible Health Plans and Expenses Related to COVID-
19: https://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-drop/n-20-15.pdf 

Department of Labor, COVID-19 or Other Public Health Emergencies and the Family 
and Medical Leave Act Questions and Answers: 
https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/fmla/pandemic 

For further information on organizational responses to COVID-19, please see Gallagher 
News & Insights: https://www.ajg.com/us/news-and-insights/2020/mar/gallagher-report--
responding-to-the-coronavirus/ 

https://www.who.int/news-room/q-a-detail/q-a-coronaviruses
https://www.who.int/news-room/q-a-detail/q-a-coronaviruses
https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/advice-for-public
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/specific-groups/guidance-business-response.html?CDC_AA_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Fcoronavirus%2F2019-ncov%2Fguidance-business-response.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/specific-groups/guidance-business-response.html?CDC_AA_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Fcoronavirus%2F2019-ncov%2Fguidance-business-response.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/specific-groups/guidance-business-response.html?CDC_AA_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Fcoronavirus%2F2019-ncov%2Fguidance-business-response.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/specific-groups/guidance-business-response.html?CDC_AA_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Fcoronavirus%2F2019-ncov%2Fguidance-business-response.html
https://www.osha.gov/Publications/influenza_pandemic.html
https://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/newsroom/wysk/wysk_ada_rehabilitaion_act_coronavirus.cfm
https://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/newsroom/wysk/wysk_ada_rehabilitaion_act_coronavirus.cfm
https://list.nih.gov/cgi-bin/wa.exe?A2=ind2002&L=OCR-PRIVACY-LIST&P=69
https://list.nih.gov/cgi-bin/wa.exe?A2=ind2002&L=OCR-PRIVACY-LIST&P=69
https://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-drop/n-20-15.pdf
https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/fmla/pandemic
https://www.ajg.com/us/news-and-insights/2020/mar/gallagher-report--responding-to-the-coronavirus/
https://www.ajg.com/us/news-and-insights/2020/mar/gallagher-report--responding-to-the-coronavirus/
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The intent of this article is to provide general information on employee benefit issues. It should not be 
construed as legal advice and, as with any interpretation of law, plan sponsors should seek proper 
legal advice for application of these rules to their plans.  
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